
MICHIGAN PROTECTION AND ADVOCACY SERVICE, INC.

BOARD OF DIRECTOR(S MEETING

February 26, 2013
Directors Present: Tom Landry, 2nd Vice President, John McCulloch, Treasurer, Ron Bush, Mark Lezotte, Susan Odgers, Jane Shank

Directors Absent: Pam Bellamy, Michelle Huerta, Kathy McGeathy, Stoney Polman, Rick Swegles, Frank Turnage, Kate Wolters
Staff Present:  Michele Brand, Elmer Cerano, Mark Cody, Camilia Limas, Michelle Mull, Chris Rodriguez

Guest: Kelly Riegel-Green, Selena Schmidt, PAIMI Council members, Terri Lynn Land
I.  Call to Order
The meeting of the MPAS Board of Directors was called to order by 2nd Vice President, Tom Landry in absence of Michelle Huerta at 1:45 pm.

II. Introductions
Introductions were made.  

III. Agenda

The agenda was reviewed.  Tom Landry would like to amend the agenda to add the Cafeteria Plan Amendment under Budget & Finance Committee.  
MOTION BY Mark Lezotte TO APPROVE THE AGENDA AS AMENDED.   SECOND BY Ron Bush. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Tom Landry presented the essay winners with their plaque and check.  The winners were: 1st Place – Leonard Sanford, 2nd Place – Nick Bush, 3rd Place – Roxann Hyatt.
IV. Minutes

The Board reviewed the minutes of December 18, 2012. 

MOTION BY Ron Bush THAT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 18, 2012 BE APPROVED AS SUBMITTED.  SECOND BY Susan Odgers.  MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.  

President’s Report
Tom Landry reported that Michelle Huerta, John McCulloch and Chris Rodriguez will be going to Washington, DC in March for Hill visits.
Michelle Mull reported that she represents MPAS on the Board of Director’s for CPAN (Coalition Protecting Auto No-Fault). Along with the MPAS membership they offered four complimentary memberships to CPAN and wanted to pass along to board members who are interested.  Michelle passed along the membership forms along with the CPAN letterhead which lists the other members and groups who are on the CPAN board.
VII. Executive Director’s Report 

Elmer Cerano reported that the big issue was putting the Legislative Day together.  Mr. Cerano thanked Kathy McCormick, Chris Rodriguez and Camilia Limas and all the staff for the work they have done to make this event successful.  This is the second year holding the event in the Rotunda area of the Capitol. 
Elmer Cerano reported that the congressional activity related to the federal budget is ridiculous.  We currently have no allocation process.  When the budget was built it was built conservatively with an expected 3% reduction. Now with the sequestration, if the cuts go into effect we do not know if they will be retroactive to October 1 or carried from this point forward.  The 2013 federal budget is a continuation of 2012. We have been watching our expenses very carefully and we spend the oldest money first and take 20% of our expected allocation off the top to carry over to the next year.  The problem we will have is if the government shuts down is whether or not we will be able to draw the money electronically. 
Legal Team 

Mark Cody announced the closure of the Manor Foundation in Jonesville.  The Legal team has been monitoring the Manor for several years.  The facility housed individuals’ ages 7-18 years old.  The kids are out for placement and the Legal team will be monitoring their placements. 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     Public Policy and Media Relations 
Chris Rodriguez expressed his appreciation to the board for their attendance at the Legislative Luncheon and meeting with the legislators.  He noted that we use this opportunity to educate the legislators on MPAS mission and priorities. Ron Bush noted that he would like the board to consider narrowing the list of issues to two to three issues when meeting with the legislators.  
Elmer stated that we have tried to do that with our priorities and have narrowed them down to five. Elmer stated it is a good idea to narrow down but will need some help from the board on narrowing our focus.  We always try to leave a little room on the side so not blind sided when new legislation comes up.
Mark Lezotte stated that Ron makes a good point when trying to focus our efforts, especially when working in coalition with others.    The need is to identify a few topics that are critically important to the agency such that we will put the time, resources and staff. This doesn’t preclude us from having a list of other things that we believe in and will support them but understand others are taking a lead.
Susan Odgers asked if when the website is up and running if we could send the link to all the legislators as a reintroduction to the agency. Chris stated he will be prioritizing which key legislators he needs to meet with related to the agency issues and bills.
CAIR Team
Michelle Mull reported that her staff has been continuing with their monitoring. They have been focusing heavily at Walter Reuther Psychiatric Hospital.  There have been a number of concerns related to lack of discharge planning and lack of communication regarding person centered plan. There is also concern of the failures of their recipient rights office. 
As a result of monitoring, they have a number of cases that they have been investigating and have sent a very large systemic complaint to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMMS). The complaints include the failures of the recipient rights to protect residents and the failures to implement treatment plans which result in delays in recovery. Due to the information sent, this has prompted four visits from CMMS. The Joint Commission has been out twice and the facility has lost part of their accreditation for the time being. 
VIII. Public Comment – None

IX. Committee Reports

Budget & Finance Committee – John McCulloch reported for the Committee.  Mr. McCulloch presented Attachment E, the memorandum from Michele Brand, which highlight the variances of the programs and the balance sheet.  The Committee discussed three topics at their last meeting.
Ron Bush asked what the agency position is with the Sequestration as far as ability to be in operation.  Johns stated that is under number two of the topics.

JOHN MCCULLOCH MOVED TO RECEIVE AND FILE ATTACHMENT E.  SECOND BY Mark Lezotte.  MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
The Committee had a lengthy discussion on the impact of the sequestration.  It is difficult to plan for the situation.  The balance sheet highlights what our liquity and reserves are.  The Committee discussion was beyond the limited reserves and whether the agency should be taking drastic action in trying to garner advances. The question was are we going to be in the same position in a year.  John’s position is the Committee is uncomfortable violating rules and regulations of drawing down funds early. The committee has no recommendations at this point.  
Michele Brand stated that we have CDs that are coming up in March which we are not renewing.  If there is a shut down of the federal government we have enough money to get by for a month with the CD money.

Elmer stated that if the sequestration goes through and they don’t do a continuing resolution or a new budget that is where we have the problem.  If they shut down and we are unable to access our money that is another thing. We may be perfectly fine and can access the money. 
Susan Odgers asked what NDRN advises.  Elmer stated that they are having the similar problems as their income is based on our dues to them.  The simply don’t know either.

John McCulloch stressed to the board that there are a lot of what ifs.  The committee would like to wait until we know more facts and then decide. 

In the balance sheet under the equity section we have general fund reserves, equipment fund, fundraising and VMW fund.  The Committee has asked Michele if we would need a formal policy on specific designations. Michele will bring a recommendation to the Committee to take to the board on why we reserve the funds. 
Cafeteria Plan

John brought forward an amendment to the Cafeteria Plan to allow for eligible employees to pay for premiums pre-tax. This is a supplement to the policy that would benefit employees. 
JOHN MCCULLOCH RECOMMENDED THE BOARD TO ADOPT THE CHANGES TO THE CAFETERIA PLAN. SUPPORT Mark Lezotte. SECOND Donna DePalma.  MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Board Development
Mark Lezotte reported for the Committee.  

Mark would like to formally welcome by voting to approve the recommendation of the Development Committee to add Terri Lynn Land to the board.  

MOTION BY Mark Lezotte THAT WE APPROVE AND RATIFY THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE BOARD DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE TO ELECT TERRI LYNN LAND TO THE BOARD.  SECOND BY John McCulloch.  MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Mark Lezotte reported that in the Bylaws there are provisions that indicate that if you have not been in attendance at three consecutive meetings that your term is automatically ended.  Kathy McGeathy has been unable to attend due to other professional circumstances.  The Committee would like to bring forth a motion to reelect Kathy McGeathy.

MOTION BY John McCulloch TO RE-ELECT KATHY MCGEATHY TO HER VACANT SEAT THROUGH SEPTEMBER 2014.  SECOND BY Ron Bush. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
The Committee has had two conference calls in the last few months to consider a couple possibilities and continues to prospect other candidates.  The Committee is looking functionally and geographically in terms of representative of people that we serve.  Functionally there are discussions with one individual with great knowledge of the mental health system. We are also looking for but have not yet identified an individual with financial expertise. The Committee has made preliminary contact with someone with marketing, public relations and social media expertise.  Stoney Polman is working on a potential candidate from the U.P.  Mark Lezotte has made some outreach but has yet to identify a candidate in the Arabic and Middle Eastern community.
Public Policy – 

The Committee held a conference call primarily to discuss the legislative luncheon and topics.  John McCulloch gave compliments to Chris Rodriguez for organizing the event.

John McCulloch asked for a briefing on the bound Program Performance Reports (PPR) and who it goes to.  Chris Rodriguez explained that the bound PPR is a compilation of all the reports that are sent out to all the federal funders.  It is sent out to the Michigan delegation, disability organizations, Governor’s office, and Department of Community Health.  John asked if the agency receives comments back from the individuals that receive the bound PPR.  Elmer stated we do not get any comments, only from the funders.

John McCulloch suggested that there be a better way to write a lay person or executive summary of the PPR, something more graphical and visual and user friendly.  Elmer stated that the document is not a stand alone, and report what our priorities are.

Ron Bush suggested printing what is needed to send to the grant reporters and not print the bound PPR.  Mark Lezotte agrees, the PPR should be the minimum that is required.

The reporting document is what it is and the rest needs to be a marketing document and telling our story.

PAIMI Council 
Jane Shank thanked the Council members that were able to join the board meeting today.
Jane reported that the Council has not moved forward with the Code of Conduct at the current meeting. It has been tabled to the next meeting.

The Council had a discussion around the Sandy Hook tragedy. After an hour of discussion the council came to the conclusion that this is a very multifaceted and complex issue that goes far beyond gun control. The discussion ranged from the impact it has on school lock downs and how that creates an element of seclusion and restraint.  The group discussed what a registry is and can we say we don’t need registries or lists anywhere because there are negative components. Lists and registries have to be carefully created and monitored and the purposes determined. The underlying is that all voices need to be at the table and decisions made out of fear and panic are usually not effective decisions and we need to be careful about how we move forward and consider all the pieces.  As an organization it is important that we advocate for the rights of individuals that we protect. But we also need to look more globally at this and advocating for services and supports. 
Jane asked the board if there are other pieces that members would like to bring forward.  Elmer stated that creating mental health policy based on fear of individuals that we are serving is dangerous. There is a reaction across the country that everyone should have guns except “those” people.  The issue boils down to how we create an environment that seeking mental health services is not a stigma and that services are available for early identification and intervention and treatment.

Ron Bush recommended that as the Council moves forward he would like to see the PAIMI Council come up with a call to action and bring forth to the board their recommendation. Jane asked if the board is looking for recommendations on where we stand as an organization and on specific actions we might be taking. Ron stated the Council is doing the heavy lifting for the board.
Kelly Riegel-Green commended Jane for all the work that she has done.

Essay Contest Committee
Jane Shank mentioned that the recommendation came from Susan Odgers to rename the essay contest after Ernie Reynolds.  Jane Shank would strongly support the renaming after Ernie Reynolds. Mrs. Shank stated that Ernie Reynolds was a huge and enormous and important advocate in the community.

MOTION BY Jane Shank THAT THE ESSAY CONTEST BE NAMED AFTER ERNIE REYNOLDS. SECOND BY Susan Odgers.  
Tom Landry stated that Ernie was a strong member of the board.

MOTION PASSED UNAIMOUSLY.

Old business

None
New business

None
Feedback from Legislative Luncheon
Board members reported back on the Legislative Luncheon and their experience.
X. Adjourn

MOTION TO ADJOURN BY Ron Bush. SECOND BY John McCulloch. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
Next meeting CONFIRMED May 21, 2013, location to be determined.
Minutes prepared by:                                                                  
                            





Camilia Limas, Executive Secretary
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Pamela Bellamy, Secretary
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